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Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on March 6, 2018 at 6:00 pm in the Council Chambers. 
 
 M. Ku, Chair    L. Rodrigue 
 R. Harriman-Stites, Vice Chair J. Evans-Davila 
 D. Cruson, Secretary   R. Bienkowski 

D. Leidlein    D. Rosenthal, Ex-Officio 
 J. Vouros    R. Mills, Legal Counsel  

A. Clure    3 Staff 
D. Delia    1 Press 

      24 Public 
 
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education go into Executive Session to 
discuss 1) an attorney-client privileged communication regarding steps for addressing a personnel 
matter AND 2) an attorney-client privileged communication regarding confidentiality, AND invite in 
Richard Mills, Board Attorney, Lorrie Rodrigue and Ron Bienkowski for portions of the executive 
session. Mrs. Leidlein seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session ended at 7:33 pm 
 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that the Board of Education was delighted to recognize and celebrate Newtown 
High School’s Dance Team who won the 2017-18 State Championship in Jazz on Saturday,  
February 24, 2018 at Hamden High. She said that this is the 4th State title in Jazz in 5 years for the 
NHS Dance Team. She congratulated the team members and their coach, Cheryl Stenz on their 
outstanding achievements. 
 
Mr. Memoli, NHS Athletic Director, then showed a short video of the Dance Team’s performance that 
won them the title. He said that the Dance Team practices 2 – 3 hours a day starting in August and 
congratulated all of them, and their coach, again on their hard work, dedication and amazing State 
championship performance. 
 
Mrs. Ku read the names of the team members and Dr. Rodrigue and Mr. Memoli handed out their 
Certificates of Excellence. The members are: Arline Almeter, Julia Barnum, Grace Bianco, Cailin 
Blessey, Olivia Cavalerro, Francesca D’Aprile, Elisandra Daigle, Payten Krikorian, Katherine Lurie, 
Kylee Raiano, Danika Rasmussen, Caroline Reichmann, Jillian Reilly, Ashley Russo, Annalise 
Saracini, Ava Schwartz, Tagan Smith, Rachel Swenson and Kaitlyn Tripodi. Mrs. Ku told them that the 
Board is “so proud of you” and thanked them for representing Newtown so well. She also thanked 
their coach, Cheryl Stenz, for her outstanding work in leading this exceptional team. 
 
Item 3 – Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which includes 
the minutes of February 20, 2018, the donations to Newtown High School, the resignations for 
retirement of Mary Ellen Nasinka and Sara Washicko, and the correspondence report.  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  
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Mr. Delia commented on the tremendous impact that Sara Washiko had on his children. He stated 
that she is the kind of teacher we need and want for Newtown Public Schools, and that she’ll be very 
missed. 
 
Mr. Clure wanted to publicly thank for the Newtown High School donations for softball and a camera 
for the Blue and Gold Stadium. He feels that it’s tremendous to have this kind of support from the 
community and stressed again that the Board so appreciates their wonderful generosity. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Public Participation 
 
Item 6 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku reported that the budget passed through the Board of Finance last week with 
minor adjustments. She said that next it will be going to the Legislative Council and that should be on 
Wednesday, March 7, 2018. However, with the impending snow storm, it will probably be held next 
Wednesday, March 14, 2018. Mrs. Ku handed out information on Raised Bill No. 364 from the State of 
Connecticut General Assembly regarding “An Act Concerning Special Education Funding”. She stated 
that this is a proposal to reduce the threshold for reimbursements to districts from four and one-half 
times to two times the average per pupil educational costs. She encouraged everyone to write to the 
legislature about this and said that there is a public hearing on Friday, March 9, 2018 if anyone is able 
to attend.  
 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Rodrigue shared that this afternoon she had a conference with all Superintendents in the area, in 
consultation with a meteorologist, to discuss the impending snow storm and stated that Newtown 
Public Schools will be closed tomorrow. It remains to be seen what will happen on Thursday. A 
meeting was held with Newfield Construction, Michelle Hiscavich, Dan Rosenthal and Bob Mitchell, 
and the current punch list for the auditorium was reviewed. The beautiful new Newtown High School 
auditorium is ready to go! It will be open to the public on Thursday, March 22, 2018 for the high school 
musical production of Les Miserables and invitations will be going out soon for the April 2, 2018 
dedication. For the Wednesday, March 14, 2018 event (or walkout as it’s being called nationally), 
students from Newtown Middle School and Newtown High School will be given the opportunity to 
voice their thoughts on school safety. She and NHS and NMS administrators have worked closely 
with student leaders to create a time for respectful student expression. For kindergarten through 
grade 6, there will be no change in their schedules. Dr. Rodrigue said that she has sent a letter to 
NMS and NHS parents and staff to let them know about what will be happening that day, and NMS 
and NHS Principals will be following up in the next day or two with their own letter. She also said that 
NMS and NHS will not welcome visitors or the media for this event. Dr. Rodrigue reported that the 
Assistant Superintendent is working on the next Generation Accountability Report for our District and 
that Dr. Lois Lanning is to again be in district on Monday and Tuesday, March 12 & 13, 2018 to 
facilitate a workshop on Concept Based Curriculum Instruction. 
 
Mr. Delia congratulated Dr. Rodrigue on being chosen as Newtown’s Superintendent of Schools, as 
he was not able to attend that meeting, and wished her all the best. 
 
Mr. Delia then said that he has a question about the “walkout”. In reviewing our policy, he is 
wondering if the event is tied to our curriculum (as per our policy)? 
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that this is why it’s not being done at the K-6 level because there really isn’t a tie-
in. They are younger and don’t have the same depth of understanding of current events. At the middle  
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school and high school level it is tied in with Civics and the topic of safety because that does apply to 
them. She stated that it is not only newsworthy but also, when we talk about being able to take a 
position or stance and support it, it is directly related to what they’re learning in their Social Studies 
classes. Dr. Rodrigue said that she and her administrators have worked closely with our student 
leaders so that it is related and thematically connected to something that is relevant to them. Also that 
at the middle school and the high school the schedule has been rearranged so that it is definitely a 
student choice to participate or not. Dr. Rodrigue stated that she believes it is very important for us to 
allow our students at the secondary level that voice and that choice. 
 
Mr. Delia said that he has also heard concerns from parents whose children don’t want to participate 
and he wants to make sure that steps are put in place so that their voices are heard as well. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that she put in her letter, and she believes it was fairly emphatic and will be 
repeated by the Principals, about students having choices. It is a ½ day schedule to begin with, and 
we’re talking about 17 minutes, so a parent can certainly choose to not have their child participate 
 
Committee Report: 
Curriculum & Instruction Committee – Mr. Vouros reported that the committee met with the K, 1 & 2 
Math Specialists who reported on the work that they’ve done, and continue to do, to coordinate the 
current math curriculum with the concept-based one. He asked Mrs. Evans-Davila to comment on this 
as well.  
 
Mrs. Evans-Davila stated that the two very competent K-4 Math Specialists are Chrissie Pierce at 
Head O’Meadow and Jill Bracksieck at Middle Gate. She said that they explained to the committee 
the most specific concepts that they chose and the most relevant. They also let the committee know 
that during the summer they plan to advance the work to grades two and three so they are on a great 
track. Mrs. Evans-Davila said that they also spoke about the Stepping Stones resource that they use 
and some of the digital components of it. They were very well-versed and she stated that she looks 
forward to the next Board of Education meeting where the math specialists will speak to the 
curriculum and answer any questions Board members may have. 
 
Mr. Vouros added that the math specialists worked in tandem with Ms. Fonovic at Reed and that the 
committee is thrilled about their involvement in the transition from 4th to 5th. 
 
Policy Committee – Mrs. Harriman-Stites reported that the Policy Committee continues to work their 
way through the 5000 series and that their last meeting was on February 21, 2018. She stated that 
the committee has been discussing policies such as “Graduation Ceremonies”, “Assignment of 
Former Home-Schooled Students to Classes”, and a “Service Dog policy”. Also Mrs. Harriman-Stites 
said that she so appreciates the staff who come to the Policy Committee meetings - staff such as 
David Roach, Sherry Earle, Kate Magness, Jean Evans Davila and Carmella Amodeo to name just a 
few. There have been a rotating cast of staff members who come to the policy meetings and who 
really help to bring to light issues with policies, best practices and helping to ensure that going forward 
our policies are in alignment with our practice and procedures. 
 
Student Representative Reports: 
Talia Hankin: First would like to congratulate Dr. Rodrigue on her being chosen as our new 
Superintendent. She then stated that she is very proud of her fellow Newtown High School students. 
As a result of the shooting in the school in Florida that resulted in the loss of many lives, Junior 
Newtown Action Alliance organized a vigil on February 23rd in Blue and Gold Stadium. The vigil 
included student speakers, government speakers, performances, the reading of names, and the 
lighting of candles. Students and teachers also signed banners and sent letters of support. On March 
14, 2018, there will be a school walkout for any students who would like to partake in coordination with  
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other students across the nation. Some students will also travel as a group to the “March for our 
Lives” in Washington DC. Would like to give a huge thank you to the administration of NHS,  
Dr. Rodrigue and any other individuals who helped to make these activities possible for the students. 
 
Rory Edwards: Would like to echo Talia’s congratulations to Dr. Rodrigue as our new Superintendent. 
The end of the year is approaching and this means AP testing is coming up. Students in AP classes 
have been preparing all year for their test at the end of the course and continue to do so. Sign-ups 
have opened to take the test and hopefully college credit can be earned. Generally scores of 4 or 5 
will give college credit, although this can vary by college.  
 
Talia: The Guidance Dept. will be holding a College Advice Panel on March 22nd. Senior students who 
have gone through the college application process can volunteer their time to come speak to the 
juniors about their experience and share any advice they may have. This is extremely helpful for 
students who are about to start this process. 
 
Rory: The Career Center at NHS has scheduled its annual Career Day for Thursday, April 5 and this 
year things are being run differently. There will be a more informal interview style so that students can 
engage and be engaged. Students will learn what it took for the person to get their job, their obstacles 
and successes and why they love doing what they do. With the new format, coordinators hope to 
make it easier for students to connect with the person rather than just learning about the career itself. 
 
Talia: Junior Prom will be held on Friday, March 16th at the Amber Room in Danbury. This is one of 
the students’ favorite events at the high school. The school also sponsors an “I Promise Program” 
each year where they encourage students to promise not to drink on the night of prom. 
 
Rory: The winter sport season at NHS continues to wrap up as we head into March. The NHS Girls 
basketball team ended with a well fought loss against Trumbull and had a stellar season. Our 
gymnasts just competed in a State open and we had three Track and Field competitions. Our 
Cheerleaders placed third at the LL Championships in New Haven on Sunday and the Swim Team 
placed 4th in SWC’s at Masuk. We are also very  proud of our Dance Team, who was here tonight, 
because they won the State championship in Jazz last Saturday in Hamden. The Athletic Department 
has also started two separate Councils recently: 1) The Captain’s Council, which aims to work on 
leadership skills and 2) the Class Act Council, that aims to promote sportsmanship in our NHS 
athletes. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked Rory Edwards about the Class Act Council and who exactly it was for? He answered 
that it was for all student athletes at Newtown High School, across all sports and all seasons 
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
 
Discussion and Possible Action on Policy 5112 – Ages of Attendance.  
Mrs. Ku said that normally there are two reads for a policy but because this change is so small, just 
adding two words to a sentence, that she hopes a decision could be made in one read. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the revision to Policy 5112 – Ages 
of Attendance – as presented. Mr. Cruson seconded.  
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites stated that it is a two word change and it is for legal and consistency sake. The 
change needs to be made as soon as possible.  The statement is “Children who have not attained the  
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age of five (adding) on or before the first day of January will not be admitted to kindergarten…” Our 
current policy was missing the underlined words “on or”. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if it’s just the difference of one day? 
 
Mrs. Evans Davila answered that that was correct but pointed out that it is, however, a big day for the 
child that is born on January 1st. When she called the State about this, because we noticed that our 
Kindergarten Registration Ad said December 31st, they said that this is a very common mistake. 
Therefore we changed our Kindergarten Registration Ads to be correct with State law and we now 
need to correct our Policy 5112. 
 
Mrs. McEvoy, Reporting Secretary, will underline changes in policies in the future, as well as put them 
in a different color. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what happens if a child is born in January after the 1st, say the 2nd or the 3rd? 
 
Mrs. Evans-Davila stated that the way the law is written is that if your child turns 5 after the date, it is 
up to the Board of Education to decide whether the child should be allowed to attend kindergarten. 
Also if they do meet that legal age, the parent can also opt to keep their child out of kindergarten. 
 
Mrs. Ku stated that, from personal experience, in the past the schools were very open to discussion 
about this as her son was on this line, and she was very appreciative of this. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of February 27, 2018: 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of February 27, 2018.  
Mr. Cruson seconded. Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Delia) 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Vouros seconded. Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m. 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
         Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
                 Secretary 
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